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Dear members GKMT, 

Following you’ll find the monthly report on the activities at the VTC.  

1 Storage Room (Temporary carpentry workshop). We have installed the extraction system, 2 

table saws, woodmilling machine, planing machine, drilling machine, sanding machine , radial saw 
and the compressor. Each machine has been connected as shown by members from the Zwolle 
group, meaning that every machine is suplied with its own break switch and also a main switch is 
installed. The mentioned machines are all in use (↓). 

                 

                 

8 Boarding Girls 1. Assembled and fixed four interior doors on the left side (↑). Except for painting 

and ceilings this building is finished. 

 

9 Boarding Gilrs 2. Finished thatching the roof(↓), assembled and fixed all the window frames, 

finished the window sills, finished covering and finished plastering the interior walls(↓). 
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11 Library 1. Assembled and fixed all the window frames (↓).   

       

13 Administration 1. Finished covering, cross ventilation, assembled and fixed window frames(↑). 

 

14 Administration 2. Finished covering backside, assembled and fixed all window frames(↓).  

       

 

16 Sanitary Boys. Assembled and fixed window frames(↓). 

       

17 Boarding Boys 1. Finished interior masonry up to ring beam level including reinforcement of the 

foundation(↑). 
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18 Boarding boys 2. Finished the foundation box(↓). 

       

Veranda. On the girl’s wing, on the front side of the veranda we finished the gutter except for filling 

it with crushed stones(↑). At the back we finished digging and putting PVC and deformed bars(↓). 

        

Other. During two weeks we could not use the truck while it was in the workshop for serious 

reparation. This caused the lacking of materials, in particular cement. Carpentry could continue 
without problems but a group of helpers had to work on activities that were not planned. The 
remaining of an anthill at the middle of the plot has been dug away in order to level the field(↑). 

 

Plotnumber. The Ministry of Land in Ndola has assigned us plotnumber: 39750. Unfortunately this 

does not mark the end of the procedure to confirm our plot. The coordinates in the drawing from the 
planning office show that our plot is twice as big as assumed until now. It appears that in the past 
GCMF bought two pieces of land within our own plot from neighboring families (Kafweni and 
Milambo). In order to fix this situation I’ll do a proposal to the both families to trade the needlessly 
acquired pieces of land for pieces of the same size outside of the plot. Ones agreed on by the two 
families and witnessed by the director of works of the council, I’ll have to go back to the Planning 
Office and the Ministry of Land with the new coordinates. All this has to be done before I can apply 
for the building permit. See drawing on next page.  
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Kind regards, Bram 

Boys wing – December 2013 


